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This paper reports on a study relating the extensive reading achievement of an intact group 
of EFL learners at a Japanese university to the change in their institutional TOEIC reading 
scores after a period of seven and a half months. Similarly to other studies using inferential 
statistics to determine how extensive reading affects or relates to TOEIC scores, this study 
found almost no statistically significant relationship between increased reading and im-
provement in TOEIC reading scores. Likewise, the extensive reading group did not have 
significantly higher TOEIC reading scores than other similar proficiency groups at the same 
university who were not doing extensive reading. In response to this and other studies’ re-
sults, the paper includes an extended discussion regarding the plausibility of researching 
extensive reading’s relationship with TOEIC scores and important considerations for such 
research if it is carried out. The paper concludes with a call for more widespread collabora-
tion among extensive reading researchers.

Introduction

Extensive reading (Susser & Robb, 
1990) is enthusiastically promoted 

by a number of L2 reading researchers 
(Grabe, 2009; Krashen, 2004; Mason & 
Krashen, 1997; Nation, 2008; Nuttall, 2005) 
but despite having grown in popularity, 
there still seems to be resistance to fully 
incorporating it into English teaching in 
secondary and higher education curricula 
(Grabe, 2009). Various reasons English L2 
programs might have for not doing exten-
sive reading have been discussed (Grabe, 

2011; Macalister, 2010; Renandya, 2007), 
and one of these reasons concerns the lack 
of convincing research showing how ex-
tensive reading leads to measurable gains 
in English proficiency. Recent research 
under controlled conditions has yielded 
some evidence that extensive reading can 
benefit general reading ability (Yamashita, 
2008) and reading fluency (Beglar, Hunt, 
& Kite, 2012). If such benefits are possible, 
given a certain amount of extensive read-
ing done over a given time, one wonders if 
the acquired proficiency will show mean-
ingful effects on other measures of profi-
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ciency, specifically high stakes standard-
ized reading tests.

Those selling books about extensive read-
ing (e.g., Furukawa, 2010) or textbooks for 
it (McDonald & Malarcher, 2008) clearly 
imply that extensive reading will im-
prove test scores. Nevertheless, there is 
no current research showing that this is 
true. In this paper, I investigate this con-
cern through examining the relationship 
between extensive reading and reading 
scores on a standardized English profi-
ciency test, the institutional TOEIC (Test 
of English for International Communica-
tion). After presenting the results, I en-
gage in an extended discussion about the 
relationship between extensive reading 
and TOEIC scores.

The TOEIC in Japan

The TOEIC is one of the most common 
standardized English proficiency tests in 
the world.  Japan and South Korea are the 
two countries where the TOEIC is taken 
the most (Chapman & Newfields, 2008). 
The TOEIC’s widespread use in Japan is 
not coincidental; it was developed specifi-
cally for Japan, by the Education Testing 
Service (ETS) in the late 1970s. 

TOEIC, along with the easier TOEIC 
Bridge version, serves numerous purpos-
es in higher education and work environ-
ments in Japan (ETS, 2013a; Tokunaga, 
2008). For example, at some Japanese uni-
versities students are streamed by TOEIC 
scores (Takahashi, 2012), they qualify for 
certain programs (e.g., honors programs) 
via TOEIC scores, and they may even 
win scholarships or be accepted for study 
abroad because of TOEIC scores. Also, stu-
dents wishing to become certified teachers 
may be required to attain certain TOEIC 
score levels (Chapman & Newfields, 2008). 

After leaving university, TOEIC scores 
again may be used at Japanese companies 
for hiring decisions, in assigning overseas 
work posts, and even to help determine 
salary or bonuses. Softbank, for instance, 
reportedly has a system of paying employ-
ees a one million yen bonus if they score 
at least 900 points on the TOEIC (Ryall, 
2013). Furthermore, the TOEIC shows no 
signs of disappearing, with a record num-
ber of companies using the test in 2011 
(ETS, 2011). Given the popularity and im-
portance of the TOEIC, some universities 
even offer TOEIC classes to help learners 
improve their scores. Part of the TOEIC 
test is a reading section. Since extensive 
reading is proposed to benefit reading flu-
ency (e.g., Grabe, 2010), and better reading 
fluency would seem to improve perfor-
mance on a reading comprehension test, 
it is natural to investigate the relationship 
between the two1.

 

Extensive Reading and TOEIC relation-
ships

There have already been efforts to examine 
the relationship between extensive read-
ing and TOEIC score improvement in Jap-
anese university contexts. Storey, Gibson, 
and Williamson (2006) found no statisti-
cally significant improvement of reading 
scores between an experimental and con-
trol group of second and third year L1 Jap-
anese science students. However, through 
closer analysis, the authors did find that 
in the experimental group, those that read 
more had a 30% greater improvement in 
TOEIC scores relative to those who read 
less. Nishizawa, Yoshioka, and Fukada 
(2010) and Mason (2011) reported stron-
ger implications that extensive reading led 
to TOEIC score increases. Nishizawa et 
al. (2010) conducted a longitudinal study 
with kosen (a school of technology for stu-
dents 15-20 years of age) engineering stu-
dents over a four-year period. The authors 
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found that students who read a great deal 
seemed to increase TOEIC scores signifi-
cantly. Specifically, they noted that after 
reading around 300,000 words students’ 
scores begin to increase noticeably. While 
inferential statistical measures were not 
used to detail such increases, the general 
data presented suggested the potential re-
lationship the authors proposed. Mason 
(2011) did a case study of an L1 Japanese 
adult hospital employee, age 42, who did 
extensive reading for a year under the re-
searcher’s guidance. Mason remarked that 
the man improved his TOEIC score by 
180 points after doing a large quantity of 
graded reading (i.e., 2590 pages), though 
few details about the contribution of oth-
er possible moderators were reported in 
the study. Finally, O’Neill (2012), with a 
sample size bigger than any of the studies 
reported above (n = 213), found no statis-
tically significant improvement between 
a group of students who did an extensive 
reading program and a group that did not.

Taken together, these studies offer mixed 
results, and as with much L2 reading re-
search, the studies employed different 
methods for gathering data, analyzing 
data, and also were analyzing different 
groups of learners. Two studies employ-
ing inferential statistics (O’Neill, 2012; Sto-
rey et al., 2006) found no statistically sig-
nificant gains. At the same time, in three 
studies (Mason, 2011; Nishizawa et al., 
2010; Storey et al., 2006) authors suggest-
ed strongly that larger amounts of reading 
did seem to improve TOEIC scores, while 
in another study (O’Neill, 2012) the author 
was not able to test whether that might be 
the case because of logistic difficulties. In 
short, researchers have proposed a likely 
connection, but definitive evidence re-
mains elusive.

Methodology

Participants

Participants in this study were 20 female 
first-year English majors at an all-wom-
en’s 4-year liberal arts college in Japan. All 
students were native speakers of Japanese, 
from 18 to 19 years old over the course of 
the study. Seven of the students had short-
term (one month or less) study abroad ex-
perience in native-English speaking coun-
tries. All students were relatively similar 
in terms of initial TOEIC scores, within a 
range of 70 points. While university Japa-
nese English language learners are some-
times regarded as having low motivation, 
the group of learners in this study were 
generally highly motivated in the instruc-
tor’s opinion. This impression was sup-
ported by their high attendance rate (94% 
of classes attended) and active participa-
tion in class. This was not unexpected giv-
en that they were one of the higher-level 
classes at the university, and English was 
their chosen major.

Procedures

This study was conducted in a univer-
sity context where extensive reading has 
not systematically been a part of the uni-
versity English curriculum. In this case, 
“not systematically” means that, except 
for the one class focused on in this paper, 
none of the other classes had an extensive 
reading program in which students were 
required to do large amounts of graded 
reading over a defined period of time. A 
variety of student performance data were 
collected as a normal process of the class. 
This data included the number of words 
read through extensive reading, recorded 
through the online M-Reader website, and 
usage statistics from Word Engine, an on-
line vocabulary learning system. 

Extensive reading for the class comprised 
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20% of the final class grade. Generally, 
extensive reading was additive (Robb & 
Kano, 2013), that is, it was done outside 
of class time as homework. However, 
students did read in class for 15 minutes 
during both the second and third class 
meetings. Extensive reading was assessed 
as the number of words read at an appro-
priate level for the student, and these are 
the data used to measure extensive read-
ing in this study. Word counts of extensive 
reading were calculated via the M-Reader 
website. On the website, when students 
pass a quiz on a book (i.e., score 60% or 
higher), the exact or estimated word count 
for the book is added to their reading total. 
It is recognized that the word counts in M-
Reader will not be exact given that some 
students took quizzes but did not pass 
them, hence they did not receive credit 
for reading those books even though they 
might have. Similarly, there could have 
been cases where students were able to 
pass quizzes without fully reading books. 
Despite these imperfections, the word 
counts were reasonably accurate estima-
tions. Another imperfection of using an 
online assessment system like M-Reader 
is the possibility of cheating. However, 
the likelihood of widespread cheating was 
very low. Student progress was monitored 
weekly, and students had a relatively high 
interest in English study. As well, M-Read-
er was only being used in this one class at 
the university, so the number of partners 
with whom students could possibly cheat 
was quite limited. Finally, M-Reader has 
two built-in cheating monitoring systems 
that allowed the researcher to verify that 
at least certain types of cheating (e.g., tak-
ing tests at almost the same time, reading 
many of the same books as another stu-
dent) were not occurring.

Initial extensive reading levels were de-
termined during the first class meeting 
through students’ self-assessment of their 
understanding of a few pages of reading 

from a level 2, a level 3, a level 4, and a 
level 5 Oxford graded reader. Students 
were directed to choose a level in which 
there were no more than five unknown 
non-proper nouns on the page. If they 
found the level to be too easy or difficult 
after reading part of the book, then it was 
suggested they choose the next higher or 
lower level respectively. Students chose 
their book levels throughout the study pe-
riod, and all books read by students were 
from the college library, which had a col-
lection of over 400 graded readers from a 
variety of publishers. Students’ choice of 
books was easily tracked through the M-
Reader online system, and no students 
were found to be reading books at levels 
far from what the instructor considered 
appropriate. Students generally read be-
tween one to three books per week over 
the course of the seven-and-a-half month 
study period, taking a quiz on the M-
Reader site for each book read. There were 
five cases (out of more than 300 books 
read) in which books had no quizzes on 
M-Reader. In these cases, students submit-
ted 150 to 200-word book reports online, 
in English, summarizing the story and 
giving a short reaction. Thereafter, they 
brought the book to class where the in-
structor quickly looked through the book 
and asked the student to answer two or 
three general questions about the book to 
verify they read and understood basic de-
tails. For reports, the instructor manually 
input the word counts for the books into 
students’ M-Reader accounts.

Word Engine use in the class comprised 
10% of students’ final grades. Except for 
the class time used to set up and orient 
students to the program, Word Engine 
study was all conducted outside of class. 
Word Engine is a spaced-repetition on-
line, mobile-enabled vocabulary flash 
card program. Word Engine data for this 
study was defined as the number of words 
learned, information obtainable through 
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the Word Engine management system. 
Word Engine study can be done on com-
puter, or, as became available during the 
course of this study, on mobile devices 
like smartphones. On the Word Engine 
website (www.wordengine.com), users 
take an initial vocabulary size test to de-
termine their level. Users must then cre-
ate an account on the system which allows 
them to study vocabulary. The system au-
tomatically tailors the vocabulary words 
and phrases for each user according to 
their vocabulary level, determined by the 
initial test. As detailed by Cihi, Browne, & 
Culligan (2013), in Word Engine users are 
presented with 68% known words when 
they initially begin using the system; this 
allows learners to gain confidence as well 
as to fortify their knowledge of important, 
frequent lexical items. Gradually the sys-
tem introduces a higher ratio of words the 
learners would be unexpected to know 
based on their initial vocabulary test score. 
The format for study in Word Engine is 
short quizzes, some in game-like formats, 
and includes audio of the words being 
studied. After answering correctly about a 
certain vocabulary item a number of times, 
it is recorded as “learned” by the system. 
These “words learned” constitute the data 
used to measure vocabulary learning in 
this study. Limitations of using “words 
learned” data should be noted. For one, the 
initial vocabulary size test on which Word 
Engine bases the words given to users is 
not necessarily reflective of student lev-
els. So, if a student does poorly on the test 
despite having a large vocabulary, Word 
Engine will present them overwhelmingly 
with many words they already know, and 
then it will be easier for them to “learn” 
those words. Despite this drawback, there 
was no evidence that students in the class 
tried to do poorly on the quiz. This was 
further unlikely since no other students at 
the university were using the system, and 
the students did not know how the system 

worked until after taking the quiz. 

Word Engine data for this study came 
from participant use over the course of 
23 weeks, from mid-May until the end of 
October, with an optional two-week break 
during the summer (so the required num-
ber of weeks was 21). Students were as-
signed a weekly goal of answering 100 vo-
cabulary questions correctly on the Word 
Engine system. While most of the partici-
pants in this study did Word Engine con-
sistently almost every week during the 23-
week period in which it was assigned (M 
= 17.45, SD = 4.88), there was a wide range 
of practice. One student did Word Engine 
for only three weeks, while three students 
did it for twenty-two weeks. Since those 
who missed weeks using Word Engine 
generally had lower “words learned”, the 
use of “words learned” data generally 
seemed to represent student gain from the 
system well, but it is recognized that con-
sistent study could result in qualitatively 
different learning than inconsistent study. 
While this issue is brought up again later 
in the discussion, the point now is that the 
Word Engine data, like the extensive read-
ing data, are imperfect.

The research questions for this study were 
as follows:

1. Do increasing levels of extensive read-
ing over a relatively short time (seven and 
a half months) correlate with higher TOE-
IC reading scores?

2.  If so, to what degree are such relation-
ships significant compared with other 
moderators, such as vocabulary study?

3.  Are the changes in TOEIC reading 
scores of the extensive reading group 
significantly different from similar 
proficiency groups that did not do 
extensive reading?
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In order to answer the research questions, 
extensive reading data and Word Engine 
data were compared with changes in 
learners’ IP-TOEIC reading scores from 
April and November. These two factors, 
extensive reading and Word Engine, were 
chosen as they represented two variables 
that would likely be related to reading 
success: reading skill and fluency on the 
one hand, and vocabulary on the other 
(Grabe, 2009). After determining relation-
ships between TOEIC change, Word En-
gine and extensive reading, changes in 
TOEIC reading scores from the 20 learners 
were compared with TOEIC reading score 
changes of other similar level learners (i.e., 
other intact classes) in the same year who 
did not do extensive reading, and also 
with similar level learners from the previ-
ous year who did not do extensive read-
ing. Results from these analyses are pre-
sented in the following section.

Results

Means and standard deviations for the 
amount of extensive reading done by par-
ticipants and their usage of Word Engine 
are presented in Table 1. While TOEIC de-
scriptive data are not included in Table 12, 
reading score changes ranged from slight-
ly negative to almost 100 points gained.

All statistical results were computed using

SPSS, version 20. First the data were 
screened for missing values or errors, and 
then scatterplots of the data along with 
skewness and kurtosis statistics were ex-
amined to determine whether the data 
were normally distributed. The data were 
basically normally distributed, but, follow-
ing Field’s (2013) suggestion, bootstrap-
ping was used as a robust method of deal-
ing with small samples and calculating 
bias corrected and accelerated bootstrap 
95% confidence intervals. Thus, in order to 
answer the first and second research ques-
tions, bootstrapped Pearson r correlations 
along with bias corrected and accelerated 
bootstrap 95% confidence intervals were 
computed for extensive reading, Word 
Engine, and participants’ change in TOE-
IC score from April to November. Results 
are shown in Table 2.

The first research question in this study 
inquired whether there was a significant 
correlation between extensive reading 
and the change in TOEIC reading scores 
over the course of the extensive reading 
program. The second question concerned 
how that relationship compared with that 
of other moderators, in this case, Word 
Engine vocabulary study. As shown in 
Table 2, there was a statistically significant 
correlation between extensive reading and 
change in TOEIC reading scores, but the 
correlation was low. There was similarly 
a slightly significant correlation between 

Table 1
Descriptive Statistics for Extensive Reading and Word Engine

N Mean SD
Extensive Reading: words read 20 195451 90925
Word Engine: words learned 20 448 133
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extensive reading and Word Engine. The 
broad bootstrapped confidence intervals 
of the relationships suggest that the re-
lationship is neither strong nor clear. If a 
conservative approach is taken and the 
Bonferroni correction is applied because 
multiple correlations are being computed 
(Field, 2013), then α = .016 and neither of 
the statistically significant correlations 
above would be significant. In short, it is 
not possible to completely discount the 
statistically significant finding above, but 
a stronger relationship between TOEIC 
reading score change and extensive read-
ing would be more convincing. Word En-
gine’s correlation with extensive reading 
deserves some interpretation as well. A 
rationale for including the Word Engine 
and extensive reading relationship was 
to consider whether such a relationship 
could indirectly signify student motiva-
tion. In other words, as extensive read-
ing and Word Engine were both assessed 
elements of the course, and the best stu-
dents often do their homework and also 
study hard for the TOEIC, finding a rela-
tionship between extensive reading and 
Word Engine would be expected. On the 

other hand, Word Engine is clearly not 
correlated with the change in TOEIC read-
ing score change. Does this signify that 
extensive reading indeed may be more 
strongly related to TOEIC score change 
than Word Engine? As will be addressed 
in the discussion, small sample sizes and 
relatively short-term studies like this un-
fortunately can leave more questions than 
answers. While the relationships here can 
be interpreted in varied ways, what might 
be most salient is their general weakness, 
suggesting either a lack of meaningful 
relationship, or the need for broader and 
more longitudinal studies.

The third research question asks wheth-
er the extensive reading group’s TOEIC 
reading score change differed from other 
groups of similar English proficiency. To 
answer this question, independent t tests 
were used to determine whether there 
were any significant differences. TOEIC 
reading score change in the intact exten-
sive reading group was compared with 
that of two other similar level intact groups 
in the same academic year that did not do 
extensive reading, but did other activi-

Table 2 
Relationships Between Extensive Reading, Word Engine, and TOEIC Reading Score 
Change

Measure 1 2 3
1. Extensive Read-
ing

___

2. Word Engine .50* [.02, .78] ___

3. TOEIC reading 
score change

.48* [.01, .77] .36 [ -.01, .65] ___

* p < .05



76

Journal of Extensive Reading 2016 Volume 4 ISSN: 2187-5065

ties (e.g., textbook reading skills activities, 
reading books as class readers, intensive 
reading of difficult texts). As well, TOEIC 
reading score increase comparisons were 
made between the extensive reading in-
tact group and a comparable proficiency 
level non-extensive reading group (not an 
intact group) from the previous year and 
an intact group from the previous year 
that was nominally at the same level (i.e., 
had the same level name) as the extensive 
reading group. The reason these two pre-
vious year groups were chosen was be-
cause the system for forming classes the 
previous academic year was slightly dif-
ferent (i.e., they were not simply streamed 
by TOEIC). In short, the overall idea was 
to compare groups of similar proficiency 
that had not done extensive reading with 
the group that had. Before conducting 
tests, it was confirmed that the data sets 
met required t test assumptions of nor-
mality and homoscedasticity. The results 
are found in Table 3. The n sizes for each 
of the comparison groups were as follows: 
higher level n = 22, lower level n = 23, same 
class n = 25, same level = n = 26.

Table 3 compares the change in TOEIC 
reading scores from non-extensive reading 
groups with the extensive reading group 
focused on in this study. The “same year” 
groups are two intact classes that had a 
slightly higher English proficiency level 
(i.e., “higher level”) and a slightly lower 
proficiency level (i.e., “lower level”). 

Because classes were streamed by pro-
ficiency level (i.e., TOEIC scores), these 
were the two intact classes closest in profi-
ciency to the class that did extensive read-
ing. From the previous year, two groups 
were selected for comparison. As ex-
plained above, because the previous year 
had not been streamed solely by TOEIC 
scores, one group chosen for comparison 
was nominally the “same class” as the ex-
tensive reading group. In other words, the 
class prefix used to denote their level was 
the same, so they would be roughly the 
same proficiency level. The other group 
noted as “same level” was a group of stu-
dents, whom, if they had been streamed 
by TOEIC scores, would have been at the 
same average proficiency level as the ex-
tensive reading group. So, the “same lev-
el” group of students were not actually in 
the same intact class, but rather they, as a 
group, had the same TOEIC proficiency 
levels as the extensive reading group.  As 
mentioned, the point of the comparison 
is to compare change in TOEIC among 
groups of similar proficiencies, so that the 
TOEIC reading change scores of the ex-
tensive reading group in this study can be 
contextualized as especially meaningful 
or not.

As Table 3 shows, in no case was the TOE-
IC reading score change of the extensive 
reading group statistically significantly 
different than that of the comparison 
groups. Cohen’s d, a standardized effect 
size value, shows that the largest differ-

Table 3
Comparison of ER-Group and Non-ER Groups’ TOEIC Reading Change 

Comparison non-extensive reading groups         t   p Cohen’s d

Same year non-ER group (higher level) t(40) = .94 .36 .30
Same year non-ER group (lower level) t(41) = -.26 .80 -.08
Previous year non-ER group (same class) t(43) = -1.90 .06 -.58
Previous year non-ER groups (same level) t(44) = -1.53 .13 -.46
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ence was between the previous year’s 
‘same class’ (nominally the same class) 
and the extensive reading group. The fact 
that the Cohen’s d value is negative means 
that the extensive reading group’s TOEIC 
reading change score was higher than that 
of the previous year’s ‘same class’, which 
is the direction an extensive reading pro-
moter would expect to see in the relation-
ship. While this is mostly the case, it can 
be seen that the same year’s ‘higher level’ 
class actually had a positive Cohen’s d 
value, meaning they had higher TOEIC 
reading change scores than the extensive 
reading group. In any case, it is essential 
to note that none of the differences are 
statistically significant, so the important 
conclusion of the t test results is that there 
was no difference in TOEIC change scores 
between students who did do extensive 
reading and those who did not.

Discussion

In this study, only a marginal statistical-
ly significant relationship was found be-
tween extensive reading and TOEIC read-
ing score increases. In Storey et al.’s (2006) 
and O’Neill’s (2012) studies, no statisti-
cally significant relationship was found 
between the amount of extensive reading 
done and TOEIC reading score increases. 
It is hoped and believed that extensive 
reading over time would benefit standard-
ized test reading scores, like the TOEIC. 
However, despite the important limita-
tions notable in this study (e.g., the small 
sample size and the inability to include 
consideration of all possible moderators 
affecting TOEIC score changes), this study 
adds to the research showing a murky pic-
ture of how extensive reading might relate 
to TOEIC scores. In other words, findings 
reflect those of other studies in which the 
relationship between TOEIC scores and 
extensive reading are largely inconclusive 
in regard to any benefit. 

To be sure, there might be many research-
ers who would completely expect such 
unclear findings. Thus, the discussion 
that follows is meant to address the find-
ings of this study, as well as the body of 
research which to this point has been rela-
tively unclear about whether extensive 
reading has a measurable effect on TOEIC 
score growth. This discussion will address 
some important questions that researchers 
should consider when examining links be-
tween extensive reading, the TOEIC, and 
standardized tests in general. While the 
discussion that follows does relate to the 
study reported on in this paper, another 
important goal of the discussion is to point 
a way forward for future research. To 
frame the discussion, the following four 
questions will be discussed.

Question 1: Are TOEIC reading scores a poor 
measure of reading and therefore not a worth-
while focus of extensive reading research?

Question 2: If extensive reading does positive-
ly affect TOEIC reading scores, is it possible 
to have a research study controlled enough to 
show it?

Question 3: If extensive reading is done often 
enough and for a longer period of time, will 
TOEIC scores increase?

Question 4:  Will a well-designed extensive 
reading program increase TOEIC reading 
scores even when a poorly designed program 
does not?

Each of the questions above will be dis-
cussed in turn, relating the answers to the 
study presented here as well as to other 
previous research. 

Question 1: Are TOEIC reading scores a 
poor measure of reading and therefore not 
a worthwhile focus of extensive reading 
research?
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The study in this paper searched for a 
relationship between extensive reading 
(operationalized as the number of words 
read at an appropriate level) and TOEIC 
reading score growth. However, if one an-
swers ‘yes’ to Question 1 above, then the 
study presented in this paper, and any re-
search looking for extensive reading’s ef-
fect on or relationship with TOEIC would 
be without purpose. Answering ‘yes’ to 
Question 1 implies a general low regard 
for the TOEIC reading test as a measure 
of reading ability, and it is supported by 
some research. Chapman (2003, 2006) and 
Childs (1995) have criticized the use and 
structure of the original TOEIC of listen-
ing and reading, and Chapman and New-
fields (2008) discuss various issues with 
the new listening and reading TOEIC. 
Specifically regarding reading, Chapman 
and Newfields (2008) suggest that gap-fill 
and multiple choice methods of testing 
reading do not match the authentic ways 
in which people read texts. The authors do 
not elaborate on the meaning of this point, 
but it might be inferred that, since the au-
thors cite Alderson (2000) in that section of 
their paper, they might concur with Alder-
son’s assertion that “the challenge for the 
person constructing reading tests is how 
to vary the reader’s purpose by creating 
test methods that might be more realistic 
than cloze tests and multiple-choice tech-
niques” (Alderson, 2000, p. 249). Whether 
this is a fatal flaw of the TOEIC reading 
test is undetermined. The TOEIC reading 
test does succeed in presenting certain re-
alistic textual forms (i.e., business letters, 
memos, emails, and websites) and both 
single and double passages in the multiple 
choice sections, though this of course only 
comprises 48 of the 100 points on the read-
ing test. The remainder of the test consists 
of 12 points in the cloze text completion 
section and 40 in the incomplete sentences 
multiple choice section. In terms of valida-
tion, ETS has supported some research of 
the reading section (ETS, 2013b) to back- 

up claims of validity.

Grabe (2011) raises a different problematic 
issue about using standardized tests to 
measure extensive reading effects. He cau-
tions that the implicit learning that should 
result from extensive reading is not mea-
sured in reading tests that do not use time-
constrained tasks (Grabe, 2011). W. Grabe 
(personal communication, February 11, 
2014) explains this concern as follows:

A true time-constrained task assumes 
that a larger percentage of students 
may not fully finish the task, or that the 
task measures the time taken toward 
completion. The point is that the task is 
intentionally designed to create a high 
level of time pressure and that is part of 
the scoring assumption. 

 
So, while the TOEIC reading section is 
timed, that time is not accurately figured 
into the test taker’s score. That would 
be impossible given the structure of the 
TOEIC, where guessing is not penalized 
and there is no way to know from item 
to item how much time is spent on each. 
A true time constrained task would give 
higher points to a fast test taker answer-
ing correctly versus a slow test taker who 
answers correctly.

These concerns about the value of the 
TOEIC reading test and standardized test-
ing’s relationship to extensive reading are 
important and justified. However, just as 
extensive reading intuitively makes sense 
as a method for gaining reading profi-
ciency in a language, many would intui-
tively argue that extensive reading should 
improve performance on almost any test 
involving reading in that language. With 
extensive reading purported to improve 
fluency and the automatic processing of 
language (Grabe, 2010), it makes sense that 
learners who have done enough extensive 
reading would be more comfortable and 
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faster at processing the language in the 
reading section of the TOEIC, even given 
that TOEIC reading and extensive reading 
potentially have very different purposes 
and lexical densities. With faster process-
ing, one would assume that eventually ex-
tensive reading will lead to greater TOEIC 
success. If one agrees with this point, then 
the second, third, and fourth questions 
posed above become relevant.

Question 2: If extensive reading does 
positively affect TOEIC reading scores, is 
it possible to have a research study con-
trolled enough to show it?

The second question raises a challenging 
issue of researching extensive reading. 
There are many critiques of L2 extensive 
reading research even from those who 
promote it (Beglar et al., 2012; Grabe, 2011; 
Robb & Kano, 2013; Robb & Susser, 1989; 
Susser & Robb, 1990; Yamashita, 2008). One 
issue in many research studies is the lack 
of accurate or appropriate instruments for 
measuring language change or gathering 
data. For example, in the author’s study 
presented in this paper, M-Reader has 
faults as the sole indicator of how much 
participants were reading, and Word En-
gine has problems as a sole measurement 
of how much vocabulary growth has oc-
curred. Another typical critique in exten-
sive reading research is the lack of controls 
on variables besides extensive reading 
which could influence outcomes. The 
study presented in this paper did suffer 
from a certain lack of controls. For exam-
ple, though unlikely, it could not be guar-
anteed that students in the non-extensive 
reading comparison groups for this study 
were not doing a great amount of reading 
beyond their coursework. In traditional 
experimental research, all variables that 
might affect outcomes in an experiment 
should be controlled or accounted for, 
and the sampling of participants should 
be randomized. Of course, in most second 

language acquisition research, the reality 
is usually more of a compromise (Mackey 
& Gass, 2005), and this can certainly be 
said of extensive reading research. Given 
this compromise, there is always criticism 
that can be leveled at studies that employ 
inferential statistics to determine out-
comes. This might suggest to some that 
qualitative studies are a better route for 
extensive reading research. Indeed, this is 
a revealing avenue (Judge, 2011; Pigada 
& Schmitt, 2006). However, it also might 
be said that well-designed quantitative 
studies with imperfect controls and intact 
classes are useful if they can give general 
impressions of what might be happening 
(Mackey & Gass, 2005). An excellent re-
cent example is Beglar et al. (2012), who 
managed to create a well-designed study 
within the context of a university cur-
riculum. The study, looking at the effects 
of extensive reading on reading fluency, 
had a reasonably large number of partici-
pants (n = 97) and tracked their progress 
over a reasonably long period of time (28 
weeks). More significantly, the study in-
volved a control group, gathered specific 
information about the level and quanti-
ties of all readings done by participants 
in the study, and had pre and post-tests 
measuring reading speed which had been 
piloted and analyzed for item reliability 
before their use in the study. In short, the 
study was thorough in using reliable mea-
suring instruments and clearly describing 
materials and procedures in the study. 
Another study design to consider is Robb 
and Kano (2013), who examined the per-
formance of a large group of participants’ 
(i.e., more than 2000 students) perfor-
mance on a university-designed reading 
test. The participants were of two different 
university cohorts, one that had done ex-
tensive reading for an academic year and 
one that had not, and their reading test 
scores were compared. Using similar logic 
to that used in this paper, the non-exten-
sive reading comparison group was not 
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a control group per se, but it was simply 
a group that had not done the extensive 
reading program. The extensive reading 
group had convincingly stronger, and sta-
tistically significant, performance on the 
reading section of the university-designed 
exam. If such a study had been conducted 
using TOEIC reading tests as the pre/post-
test instead of a university-designed test, 
then it would ideally show what studies 
thus far have not been able to convinc-
ingly do. As Robb and Kano commented, 
they did not have to control for many vari-
ables in their study since they were simply 
making comparisons of two groups that, 
aside from extensive reading, would expe-
rience virtually the same English curricu-
lum and exposure. In the absence of such 
a fortunate coincidental design, however, 
designing a study that can reveal whether 
TOEIC scores are being affected by ex-
tensive reading can be quite challenging. 
In a typical L2 English curriculum in Ja-
pan, for example, learners will be taking a 
number of classes in English, and possibly 
even more than one reading class. They 
will have different instructors, and they 
will be in classes alongside learners of var-
ied proficiencies. Thus, even if the TOEIC 
scores of a group doing extensive reading 
increase significantly more than those of a 
group not doing extensive reading, how 
can a researcher possibly claim that the 
cause was extensive reading? Some would 
say that it is just not possible to design a 
study reliable enough. Others would say 
that if enough data were collected on all 
other moderating variables, or if a new ex-
tensive reading program were introduced 
to an otherwise unchanged curriculum 
(e.g., like Robb & Kano) then it is possible. 
Another perspective and possible fruitful 
path forward might be increased collabo-
ration on studies, the advantages of which 
will be discussed further in the conclusion. 
Before that, the third question concerning 
program length is important to address.

Question 3: If extensive reading is done of-
ten enough for a long period of time, will 
TOEIC scores increase?

The third question above draws attention 
to how long extensive reading programs 
should be. The study in this paper lasted 
seven and a half months, but this was 
only because the instructor was able to as-
sign reading through summer break and 
into the following semester. Like this, the 
length of an extensive reading program 
is often dependent upon how much con-
trol the teacher/administrator has over 
the program. Why does the length of pro-
grams matter? The beginning of this paper 
reviewed five studies that have looked for 
relationships between TOEIC and exten-
sive reading. Three of these studies (Ma-
son, 2011; Nishizawa et al., 2010; Storey et 
al., 2006) proposed that with large enough 
quantities of extensive reading, TOEIC 
scores increase. This sounds simplistic, 
but is an interesting conjecture. Nishizawa 
et al. have suggested that reading 300,000 
words may be a sort of tipping point for 
TOEIC score increases. In the study pre-
sented here in this paper, only three stu-
dents achieved this reading quantity. It 
is notable that all three increased their 
TOEIC scores far more than average, 
perhaps a statistically insignificant point 
given the small sample size, but of inter-
est to those promoting extensive reading. 
The fact is, however, many extensive read-
ing programs are not long enough or do 
not encourage frequent enough reading 
for 300,000 words to be read. The study 
reported on in this paper is such a case, 
where only three of twenty participants 
could reach that threshold. The point has 
been made before that extensive reading 
programs often end before they show re-
sults (Grabe, 2011; Grabe & Stoller, 2002). 
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Table 4
Projected amount of reading time required to reach 300,000 words

Length of Pro-
gram (no. of 
semesters)

Reading speed 
(words per 

minute)

Minutes per 
day

Weeks (5 days 
per week)

Total Words

1 100 20 13 130000
1 150 20 13 195000
2 100 20 26 260000
2 150 20 26 390000
4 100 20 52 520000
4 150 20 52 780000

Nishizawa et al. reported that it took three 
years for 75% of learners to reach 300,000 
words. If one were to make 300,000 words 
a goal, then how long would programs 
have to be? Taking the Japanese universi-
ty context as an example, most semesters 
last fifteen weeks, with perhaps thirteen 
of those used for most of the coursework/
assignments. Table 4 shows simple cal-
culations about how much reading time 
would be required for learners to read a 
certain amount of words, only using ac-
tual class weeks (i.e., 13 per semester), 
based on slow (100 words per minute) 
and fast (150 words per minute) reading 
speeds.

Table 4 is meant to act as a heuristic for 
considering how long a program would 
need to be in order to read 300,000 or more 
words, but it is, of course an oversimpli-
fication of the real process. The author’s 
students participating in this study spent 
time finding books, checking them out, 
and doing activities for evaluation (i.e., 
quizzes or book reports). Such work time 
is not included here. So, some teachers 
might feel that reading twenty minutes a 
day, five days a week during semesters is 
an ambitious expectation. In any case, Ta-
ble 4 shows that a semester is basically too 
short for most students to reach 300,000 

words in an extensive reading program. 
In a year-long program it might be pos-
sible, especially if the program follows a 
suggested guideline of having students 
do a significant amount of reading during 
class time (Takase, 2008). This discussion is 
all predicated, of course, on the proposed 
300,000 word threshold for enjoying sig-
nificant TOEIC benefits from extensive 
reading. Most recently, McLean (2014) 
has raised the issue of how much exten-
sive reading should be done in a program. 
In terms of pedagogy, McLean proposes 
that extensive reading programs last for 
at least two years. I strongly support his 
pedagogical proposition. With a two-year 
extensive reading program, and reason-
able expectations about reading speed 
(i.e., 100 words per minute), the major-
ity of participants would be able to reach 
the 300,000 word threshold mentioned by 
Nishizawa et al. (2010). 

Question 4: Will a well-designed exten-
sive reading program increase TOEIC 
reading scores even when a poorly de-
signed program does not?

Discussing research about extensive read-
ing and the length of extensive reading 
programs coincides with the fourth and 
final question raised above; extensive 
reading program design may affect stu-
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dents’  success – both in terms of student’s 
enjoyment of the programs as well as the 
program’s effectiveness. The study de-
scribed in this paper was largely modeled 
upon that of other researchers, and student 
evaluations given at the end of the semes-
ter revealed that most students enjoyed 
the reading and autonomy offered by the 
extensive reading program. Enjoyment is 
quite important since extensive reading, 
or pleasure reading (Beglar et al., 2012), 
should be fun. Nevertheless, if programs 
are carried out over a long period of time 
(e.g., two years, as suggested above) and 
reading is a requirement, the issue of eval-
uation looms. All programs must consider 
how or whether to evaluate student prog-
ress, and evaluation can be seen as taking 
the fun away from reading. As efforts are 
made to measure and make students ac-
countable for extensive reading through 
oral reports, written reports, discussion 
groups, online quizzes, and/or other ac-
tivities, there is concern over whether the 
pleasure continues to exist. If students are 
required to read 300,000 words but don’t 
enjoy it because of evaluation processes, 
will they still benefit? Concern over eval-
uation effects on extensive reading led 
Stoeckel, Reagan, and Hann (2012) to in-
vestigate whether a requirement to take 
quizzes for extensive reading books had a 
detrimental effect on students’ reading atti-
tudes. The authors had two extensive read-
ing groups, one required to take quizzes 
(originally from an online extensive read-
ing management system, The Extensive 
Reading Project at xreading.com), and one 
not required to take quizzes. The authors 
found no difference in reading attitudes 
between students required to take quizzes 
after reading and students who were not 
required to take quizzes. By no means does 
one study definitively answer the question 
(the authors point this out themselves), but 
it at least leaves the question open about 
whether broad, standardized evaluation 
of extensive reading is really bad. What is 

true is that any program interested in mea-
suring student gains from extensive read-
ing must have a well-designed, reliable 
system for gathering information about the 
quantity and quality of students’ reading.

Another element of program design is the 
consistency with which extensive read-
ing is done. In the study presented in 
this paper, the author had the advantage 
of teaching the same students in the first 
and second semester, so students contin-
ued reading during the two-month sum-
mer break. The M-Reader system used in 
the author’s study allows administrators 
to limit how often students take quizzes 
on books, thus preventing students from 
trying to read all their books at one time. 
However, in the Japanese university con-
text, and probably in many other contexts, 
there are long breaks between semesters in 
which it may be difficult for instructors to 
require reading. If students are not reading 
during these times, how does that affect 
potential benefits gained from reading? 
Likewise, when assigned to do reading, if 
students procrastinate and attempt to read 
many books during the final week before 
being evaluated, does it affect their reading 
benefits? These are questions that future 
research might focus on.

There are many other design issues to con-
sider as well that could impact the benefit 
of an extensive reading program. Takase 
(2008) cites book levels and the amount of 
in-class reading as critical. The amount of 
instructor support introducing, discussing, 
and motivating students over the course 
of a program could be important. The ease 
with which students can get books and the 
number of books available could be impor-
tant. Bringing the discussion back to how 
extensive reading may affect TOEIC scores, 
design issues suggest that it is not just the 
product of extensive reading (e.g., reading 
300,000 words) that is important, but also 
the process i.e., a well-designed program. 
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Conclusion

The purpose of this paper has been to ex-
amine the relationship between extensive 
reading and TOEIC reading score growth. 
The author’s own study suffers from famil-
iar limitations of a small sample size and 
nongeneralizability, but has findings that 
concur with other recent similar research; 
there is no clear relationship between the 
amount of extensive reading done and 
TOEIC score growth. Nevertheless, given 
the widespread use of TOEIC and its po-
tentially high stakes, effort has been made 
to discuss the plausibility of the notion 
that extensive reading could in fact notice-
ably benefit TOEIC scores under certain 
conditions. As with many papers, this one 
concludes with a call for more research in 
this area; in the author’s opinion, exten-
sive reading’s relationship with TOEIC 
and other standardized test scores’ change 
is an important area to be explored. How-
ever, rather than just a call to research, it is 
a call for research collaboration. 

Collaboration on extensive reading re-
search – where researchers at different in-
stitutions work together on a given project 
– is quite rare. With greater sample sizes 
representing different learning contexts, 
research relating extensive reading to 
TOEIC might become more convincing 
and ecologically valid, even with a giv-
en degree of imperfect controls on other 
moderators. Larger samples tend to better 
represent the overall population, thus of-
fering results that are more generalizable. 
When the number of participants is large 
and also drawn from a variety of contexts, 
the evidence is strengthened even fur-
ther. Collaboration also offers the benefit 
of shared expertise and effort among re-
searchers and teachers. Some teachers/re-
searchers may lack either the time or skill 
to properly analyze the effects of their pro-
grams, while others with the time and skill 
may be working in small extensive read-

ing programs from which it is difficult to 
generalize. The time seems ripe for signifi-
cant broad-based collaboration on certain 
critical issues related to extensive reading. 
Evidence concerning the beneficial impact 
of reading a lot (e.g., 300,000 words) would 
be extremely useful for program design-
ers. It could provide significant evidence 
to programs where there is resistance to 
doing extensive reading for more than one 
semester or to including it as a mandated 
part of the school-wide curriculum. Col-
laboration among teachers, researchers, 
and administrators offers its own chal-
lenges, but it also offers great potential for 
better extensive reading research. 

In conclusion, extensive reading seems to 
be a big topic in Japan and in L2 reading 
research in general. While Grabe (2011) 
asked, “Why isn’t everyone doing it?”, at 
least now, many programs in Japan are. 
So, the question I would like to ask is, 
“Why aren’t we collaborating to research 
about it?” The question is not as catchy, 
but the purpose is clear. With leadership 
from extensive reading organizations (e.g., 
The Extensive Reading Foundation, www.
erfoundation.org, and the JALT Extensive 
Reading Special Interest Group, http://jalt.
org/er/) and more communication among 
researchers, better answers to big ques-
tions may become possible. 

Notes

1. Upon discussing this study at a recent 
conference, one attendee suggested in-
vestigating the relationship with listening 
rather than reading. While I did not have 
a rationale for doing so, she suggested that 
there would be a strong relationship with 
listening, perhaps because of research on 
the importance of phonological awareness 
for L1 reading in young learners. At this 
point, I still regard the relationship of ex-
tensive reading to reading as being more 
salient and reasonable.

http://www.erfoundation.org
http://www.erfoundation.org
http://jalt.org/er/
http://jalt.org/er/
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2. For institutional privacy purposes, de-
scriptive data of TOEIC scores are not in-
cluded in the tables in this paper. Contact 
the author for more information.
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